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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

                                       May 9, 2012
                                   
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT


Jackie Rosenblatt
                                        Amadeo Tiam
                                                                   Marc Gaspard

                                   Don Meyer

COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT


Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom




Dr. Patrick Schmitt, President Puyallup





Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning & Student Success





Mr. Bill McMeekin, Vice President for Learning & Student Success 
Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President Administrative Services
Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President Advancement
Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Job Representative WPEA

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT 

OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Mike Stocke, Deb Gilchrist, Jo Ann Baria, Tyler Author Lee, Nicole Ortega, Cameron Cox, Lauren Adler, Barb Howard, Lori Griffin, Ron May, Greg Brazell, Tom Broxton, Nikki Poppen-Egan, Deb Ramirez, John Lucas, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Ms. Rosenblatt led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established with four members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the April 18, 2012 regular meeting.




MOTION PASSED
INTRODUCTIONS



Dr. Johnson introduced the newly hired District Deans; they will begin their new positions on July 1, 2012.
Ms. Lori Griffin, District Dean of Transitional Education
Mr. Greg Brazell, District Dean of Social Sciences

Mr. Ron May, District Dean of Professional Technical programs

Mr. Tom Broxson, District Dean of Natural Sciences

There is currently an external hiring process underway to hire the Dean for Arts and Humanities.

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nicole Ortega) 

Ms. Ortega reported that the Fort Steilacoom tutoring center has been offering Saturday hours and many students have been using the extended service; this service is in conjunction with the “Raiders Review” which provides additional study time before finals.
 
Ms. Ortega noted that student programs would be providing enrichment opportunities for students including: guest speakers on domestic violence awareness, Arab uprisings, and GLBT awareness. They will also host a “let your voice be heard” week that will allow students to have input into programming.
ASPCP (Reported by Lauren Adler)
Ms. Adler reported that student government attended the “voice academy” where students get together to discuss the legislative topics and develop the student focused legislative agenda for the coming year. They focused on their top five issues facing students. Students attended from all across the state.
   Ms. Adler stated that student activities have planned a fun end of the year student appreciation week with food, music, artists and activities. She noted the pride of the student government team as they joined the administration in the year-long “student success” theme.
Ms. Alder stated that student government had been briefed by the vice president of administrative services on the proposed fee increases and while they are not thrilled, they understand the necessity of the increases. Students have voiced a concern regarding the tuition installment plan enrollment fee.

PCFT President (Reported by John Lucas and Beth Norman)

Mr. Lucas stated that the faculty understands that the Board has asked that a civility policy be developed. The PCFT and the faculty share the goal of making sure that communications are appropriate and professional. At the same time they would like to make sure that such a policy is not overly broad as open discussion is at the heart of who we are, and in this way touches upon issues that are uniquely important to us. He understands that there is a timeline for this policy, and it is his hope that the Board will be flexible enough to allow this policy to be one that we can craft together as a community. He believes it will be better designed, and also get more comprehensive buy in from the college community. 

Ms. Norman stated that in response to the Chair Rosenblatt’s comments on one employee group not taking the 3% salary reduction, only two colleges have faculty taking the reduction. Other colleges have been using other methods to take the reduction such as vacancy savings which equal more than the 3%. Pierce College faculty is among the lowest faculty salaries in the system based on the statewide salary schedule. PCFT and administration negotiating teams reviewed several proposals regarding mandatory salary reductions or options that would have similar savings and benefit students. It was finally agreed upon to offer two voluntary options for faculty to support the 3% salary reduction, each would benefit students by either providing access or adding to the student emergency fund. Ms. Norman plans to send out a message encouraging faculty to participate.
Ms. Rosenblatt stated that it is not the intention of the Board to silence anyone; they are interested in clear accurate respectful communication. There is also concern on the use of technology as we are public institution and all communication is open to anyone who asks to see it so again it is vital that communication is collegial with no false innuendo. She is pleased that the college community wants to be involved. 

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the labor management communication committee met during April to discuss issues and concerns affecting Classified Staff and items in the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  The meeting focused on the following:
· Article 43.21 – Assignment Pay-WPEA made a request for “Explanation and Clarification” of administrations agenda item for discussion; CBA Article 43.21 – Assignment Pay.  This article allows for Pierce College to pay staff appropriately for the work that they do based on criteria relating to special skills, assigned duties, unique circumstances of the position. Pierce College intends to use the Assignment Pay in relation to the Curriculum Advisor positions currently being recruited.  The explanation provided was clear and agreeable for all concerned.
· 3% Salary Reduction-The Administrative Team offered that the Human Resources Office has proposed training sessions regarding the 3% salary reduction.  The focus would be on clarification of the process with a panel discussion for questions and concerns.
Mr. Torell reported that general membership meetings have recently been or will be held at all sites to discuss all of the above issues with classified staff. The meetings are also an opportunity to network with each other and talk about issues and concerns.
Mr. Torell stated that WPEA has received notification of reduction in force (RIF) for two positions being eliminated. Classified staff that has been impacted is working with the human resources office and job representatives on the RIF Team to work through the process.  

 
Mr. Torell reported that Mr. Dave Schiel, WPEA President, contacted the Labor Relations Office in Olympia, sending a “Demand to Bargain” request regarding the 3% temporary salary reduction to staff scheduled to be implemented July 1, 2012. He also sent a request to the community colleges presidents in our bargaining unit asking for support of his message. The Labor Relations Office denied the request; the rational was based on the fact that the employees covered under the agreement voted to go to impasse with the 2011-2013 contract, in effect extending the current contract and salary schedule for one additional year (2011-2012). In 2012 union members ratified the contract agreeing to a temporary salary reduction to take effect July 1, 2012 through June 30, 2013. If members hadn’t voted to go to impasse on the 2011 contract, the 3% temporary salary reduction would have been implemented sooner effecting exempt staff, as well as classified staff, as they committed to join us in taking the 3% reduction. Classified Staff members have been in contact with their District Representatives over this issue via e-mail and phone messages from home asking for support, both for Higher Education and Classified Staff. Collective Bargaining is currently underway for the 2013-2015 agreement.   

 

 SETTING DIRECTION/VISION
Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson reported that the State Board is meeting today and we are anxiously awaiting their decision on tuition. WACTC is recommending the full 12% tuition increase; it is clearly a double edged sword:  more tuition may price some students out, but the failure to increase tuition will result in fewer class offerings and services to help students reach their educational goals.  The SBCTC will also continue their discussion on the system’s budget priorities for the 2013-15.  At the April WACTC meeting, hosted here at Puyallup, we spent our presidents’ academy setting priorities.  The 2013-15 budget will also be a topic at the next TACTC meeting June 24-26 at Big Bend community college.  

Dr. Johnson stated that the Reorganization Steering Committee met recently to discuss final recommendations from the subgroups and to consider future work of the committee. In summary, the significant changes in the administrative reorganization include:

· Elimination of the Executive VP for extended Learning and reassignment of duties at the Executive Team

· Seven campus-based divisions to five district divisions.

· The realignment of Student Services from three director positions to two campus- based Deans of Student Success with district lead responsibilities for each of the areas of student success, such as, veterans, advising, disability support etc.
· There is a total savings in administration of just over $359,000.

In addition, payroll services will move from the finance office to human resources and have made some changes in media services, moving one position to IT and one to Marketing and Communications.  There are no impacts to the budget for these moves. All of these changes will take place July 1.  The Steering Committee recommended that a summary of these changes be sent to the college community indicating that the “administrative reorganization “has been completed.  A few changes still need to be made in instruction and IT.  The next step in the process is to develop a new-shared governance model of councils.  A subgroup of cabinet has agreed to develop a process for college wide involvement. The steering committee recommended that the instructional subgroup that looked at councils, join with the cabinet group in developing the process.  The steering committee also has agreed to stay together to help review the process and make recommendations on our next steps in developing the “shared governance” councils. 

Dr. Johnson noted that the Board has expressed concerns about the lack of understanding of how to implement our definition of shared governance which states that participation in shared governance is inclusive.  All members of the college community have opportunity for their voices to be heard and given proper weight in decisions that affect the mission and operation of the college.  After talking with Dr. Mary Splide from Lane Community College regarding their council structure about our process; she realized that we should have kept the conversations regarding administrative/organizational reportage structure separate from the conversation of “shared governance.”  She has asked committee members for their assistance in helping the college community more fully understand the role of shared governance and how our council structures should be.

Dr. Johnson reported that during the cabinet meeting, she brought forward the Board’s request to review policies on public comment, standards of conduct, and email usage.  She has asked the cabinet to help engage the college community in a meaningful discussion about these topics as a way to provide input and feedback for the Board to consider.  It was a very healthy and engaging conversation.  The plan is to identify folks on cabinet who can help lead some open forums on each campus.

In closing she noted that the college will have their annual employee recognition event honoring years of service, retirements, and a couple of individual awards, including the Extra Mile Award that is given by the Board.
2012-2013 Budget Development
Ms. Wiszmann noted that the budget team is awaiting the news from the SBCTC regarding the tuition rate. Budget planning is on track, with the budget team deliberating on the proposed cuts and areas of highest need submitted by budget workgroups. We are on track to have a proposed balanced budget to present to the Board at their June meeting.
Ms. Wiszmann reported that the District has taken 8.79 million in cuts to our operating budget over the last four years. In that same time tuition collection has increased by 3.42 million which doesn’t equal out. We are pleased that the approved legislative budget doesn’t have any new cuts to higher education.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that in regards to the new faculty contract, the administration has taken those possible increases into consideration while developing the proposed budget. During discussion it was noted that investment in quality and on-going professional development will benefit the district in the long run.
BOARD ACTION 
Assessing Fees and Services

Board Action 2012-08 Pierce College Fees 2012-2013

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to adopt the 2012-2013 fee schedule as presented.
MOTION PASSED
Ms. Wiszmann reviewed the proposed fee schedule and discussed the need for some of the increases. She noted that a thorough review of all fee accounts has been conducted over the past year and even resulted in some fees being reduced.
Mr. Meyer stated he understands the need for fees however; he wants the college to be mindful of the cost to students. He along with the other trustees appreciated that a thorough review has been done.

Board Action 2012-09 One-time Reserve Fund Expenditure

Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the one-time reserve fund expenditure of up to $200,000 for Fort Steilacoom cafeteria repairs.
MOTION PASSED

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the facilities budget planning group along with the budget team has recommended that cafeteria repairs and improvements at Fort Steilacoom campus be funded from reserves. Currently there are emergency repairs being undertaken directly contiguous to the cafeteria which creates an unexpected opportunity to address multiple needs in the cafeteria. The college will also be partnering with the students to purchase flooring and furniture for the space to update and modernize the facility.  Ms. Wiszmann noted that it is helpful to get this approval early to take advantage of the lower-enrolled summer months to get the work done.
Board Action 2012-10 Services and Activities Fee Increase 2012-2013

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to adopt the Services and Activities Fee Increase for 2012-2013 as presented.
MOTION PASSED
Board Action 2012-11 Faculty Negotiated Agreement 2012-2015

Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the Faculty Negotiated agreement 2012-2015 as presented.
MOTION PASSED

Ms. Rosenblatt noted that a very through presentation of the proposed negotiated agreement including budget impacts was provided during the Board study session. Ms. Bucholz gave a brief summary of the agreement during the open meeting:

· The tentative agreement reached by the two negotiating teams was ratified by the faculty members belonging to PCFT on May 8, 2012. The vote was 70-10 to approve.

· The most sweeping change to faculty pay was agreement to increase initial salary placement for full-time faculty. The initial salary placement starting at $48,000, a change from $42,000. The five step salary placement chart now goes up to $52,000. There is also language that recognizes the need for stipend pay for market-impacted positions, which is necessary for specialized fields such as nursing faculty positions.

· To deal with the disparity issue between new hires and incumbent faculty and, at the same time offer professional development opportunities that support the use of technology in a variety of teaching modes, the parties agreed to a targeted skills training program which will first be offered to those whose salaries are most disparate. Successful completion of the project will result in a promotional increase of $1000.00 after project completion.
· Full-time faculty contracts will be increased by one day to 173 days.

· Recognizing the changes that have occurred in the delivery of instruction at Joint base Lewis-McChord, significant changes within a new article that deals with part-time faculty teaching at JBLM. Form the administration’s perspective there were pay equity concerns; from the union’s perspective there were workload concerns. Resolution involved finding a new way to calculate pay for on-line classes using a per student rate. This will result in a reduction in salary for a number of part-time faculty members, but will bring pay rates more in line with other part-time faculty across the district.

· Guidance for corrective actions and discipline less than termination have been added.
Dr. Johnson noted that the contract addresses the Board’s concerns regarding quality instruction and on-going professional development for faculty. The contract will also assist the Board’s goal of student success and completion.

Mr. Meyer stated that as a Board member he would be remiss if he didn’t inquire about the budget impacts of the agreement. Ms. Wiszmann assured him that the proposed increases has been taken under consideration during budget planning. Mr. Meyer likes the fact that the contract will assist people with moving upward on the pay scale and provide opportunities for on-going training. He believes this is good for the faculty as well as the institution. Mr. Tiam agreed with Mr. Meyer and noted that he felt the contract will get us headed in the right direction regarding salary equality.
Mr. Gaspard offered his congratulations to the negotiating team on a job well-done. This contact will benefit faculty and our students.

Board Action 2012-12 Sabbatical Leave for Ms. Ann Salak

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion approve sabbatical leave for Ms. Ann Salak, English Professor.
MOTION PASSED

Mr. McMeekin stated that Ms. Salak will be pursing professional development set forth in her application that focuses on pre-college programs.
 
INSTITUTIONAL INNOVATION AND SUCCESS

I-TRANS 
Ms. Deb Ramirez, English as a second language professor, provided a report on the ITRANS program.
I-Trans refers to integrated transition to the academic pre-college level classes. In the program, students will have the benefit of three instructors. Two of them are specialists in their academic field. The third is a specialist in basic skills such as English and reading.  Once a student successfully completes the I-Trans program classes, he/she will be registered for English 101 the next quarter.  Funding for this second quarter will be the student's responsibility. Following the I-TRANS program, students have the option of completing a vocational-technical program or continuing on for a two- year transfer degree. Students, who are eligible, are Washington residents with a social security number or a permanent resident card.  All students must take the compass entrance test and  must place in  the following levels or higher than Reading 55 and English 98. Students will get financial aid and academic support for the classes that they are enrolled in during the first quarter of the I-Trans program. Supplemental costs to the student are the college admissions fee, textbooks, the Compass tests, and any course fees. Student participants will go through an application and interview process in order to be selected. 
The I-TRANS instructional and support teams consist of an English 99 professor, a Reading 75 professor, an  I-TRANS academic support professor, a faculty counselor advisor, and a financial aid advisor at each campus. Our first cohort from Winter 2012 quarter did quite well on both campuses; most received an 'A' or 'B' in both reading and English. Each quarter brings new challenges, but the support pieces are in place and all students are encouraged to access the campus resources available to them.

Learning Community
Ms. Nikki Poppen-Egan, English Professor reported that this spring, the humanities division piloted a learning community that combined English 99 with Communication Studies 105 and College Success 110. This pilot was designed to target first time students who qualified for English 99 in the hopes of giving these students a college readiness experience.  The belief was that students could apply the study skills learned in College Success and the writing skills acquired in Eng. 99 directly to a college level course (CMST 105) and see an immediate application of their skills. The design of this pilot was prompted by national movements to address the needs of pre-college learners entering the college system and other similar initiatives. We had goals for the students as well as ourselves with the project.
It was hoped that seeing a direct and immediate connection between the reading and writing skills taught in English 99 and the application of those skills in doing the CMST 105 assignments would help motivate students because they were now writing and researching material for a practical outcome (such as completing the cultural traditions paper in CMST 105) instead of writing in the vacuum of English 99. This would help get away from the sensation of writing for the sake of writing. Now, they were being provided a reason for doing it. Other goals included: helping students acquire a sense of the college culture (what does it mean to be in college), familiarizing students with the study skills they  need to succeed in college, familiarizing students with the services and supports provided by the college. It is believed that the learning community would provide insight on the following: what kind of pre-college learning population are we servicing as a college, what types of obstacles and needs that community has, using that knowledge to better address those needs in the future.

This has been a very exciting and useful pilot. We are looking forward to running a variation of the learning community in the fall for 10 credits. The learning community will be open to students at any point in their college career who need English 99. This decision was based on two considerations. First, English 99 does carry with it a strong studies skill component which can compensate for some of the material provided by College Success and secondly, offering 10 credits allows students the freedom to take five more credits on their own. Some students shied away from the learning community because the 13 credits didn’t leave room for them to take another needed class, primarily a pre-college math class.  A formal assessment and report will be written up detailing findings and observations at the end of the quarter.

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Ms. Rosenblatt encouraged board members to attend the upcoming Trustee’s Association meeting in Moses Lake at Big Bend community college. The meetings are a great opportunity to network with fellow trustees and there will be an update on the GISS efforts.
Each of the Board members noted that they will be attending graduation and what an important day it is for students. They look forward to celebrating their accomplishments with them.

Mr. Meyer expressed his delight in meeting the new District Deans. He acknowledged and congratulated Dr. Johnson and the administration on the process, moving to a Dean structure has been a long-time coming and he believes it will benefit the district, the faculty, and the students.
PUBLIC COMMENT - None        
ACTIVITIES CALENDAR

Members reviewed the activities calendar and will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        
June 18, 2012, Pierce College Fort Steilacoom
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:05 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor

       Jaqueline B. Rosenblatt, Chair
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